
Tuesday, July 1, 2008: (Blessed Junipero Serra) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel you saw how I came to 
the aid of My apostles when they thought that they were going to 
die in the storm on the sea.  Once they awoke Me on the boat, 
then I calmed the sea and saved them.  They then wondered what 
kind of man I was that even the sea and the wind obeyed Me.  
They still had not yet realized that I was the Son of God that 
had come to earth as their Savior, and I was foretold in the 
Scriptures as the Messiah.  Even as I performed this miracle of 
calming the storm, I am still performing miracles in saving My 
people every day when I answer your prayers.  Some are still 
seeing miracle healings in your day as I allow My instruments to 
share their gifts.  As the time of tribulation approaches, you 
will see even more miraculous signs as this luminous cross in 
the vision that will be over all of My refuges.  You again will 
need My protection with My angels, and I will heal all of your 
infirmities if you look on My miraculous luminous cross.  Trust 
in My power that will overcome all of the evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a horse drawn 
stagecoach is a sign to you that your fuel crisis is only going 
to get worse.  Prices of your fuels have determined the standard 
of living that you will have.  When your fuel prices go up, your 
standard of living will go down because your discretionary 
income will be spent on fuel.  America needs to quickly develop 
a more viable energy policy because relying on imported oil may 
be too expensive and there may not be enough for your current 
demands.  You have not seriously increased drilling or made any 
more refineries in the last few decades, so any increased demand 
needs to be imported.  Shortages of fuel or high prices for fuel 
will dramatically affect inflation and your economy.  If plans 
are not made quickly to increase your national sources, then you 
could see shortages or rationing that could influence food 
availability and traveling to work on bikes or by horse.  Your 
people need to make some serious energy choices, or your way of 
life will change dramatically.  Pray for your people who are 
hurting from these situations for their survival, and an 
avoidance of food riots as in other countries.” 
 
Wednesday, July 2, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  I healed many people of their 
sicknesses, blindness, and inability to walk.  Many, that I 
healed, were also converted to believing in My words.  Casting 
out demons was also one of My gifts, but the people in today’s 
Gospel were more concerned about their lost swine than the two 
demon possessed people that were freed.  Demon obsessions or 
possessions have been with you all throughout history, even in 
today’s world.  I gave My apostles and My priests the power to 



exorcize or drive out demons from people.  Some are possessed by 
many demons as in today’s Gospel, and these require much prayer 
and fasting to cast them out.  I am more powerful than these 
demons so they are forced to obey Me.  Deliverance of people 
from demons is a very delicate battle that should be done by a 
priest or groups of people praying at once.  Some people invite 
these demons by Ouija boards, and other Satanic rituals as 
drinking evil potions.  Avoid such curiosities and wear 
Benedictine crosses, holy water, scapulars, and your rosaries 
for protection against the demons.  Invoke My Name, Jesus, or 
pray the St. Michael prayer when you are being attacked by them.  
I give you many holy weapons to fight these evil ones, but 
remember that they are battling to possess your souls, and that 
is your most precious possession.  You have Me, your guardian 
angels, angels and saints in heaven, and all of your 
sacramentals as blessed salt, holy water, and blessed medals to 
use in your defense.  Pray daily and confess your sins in 
Confession frequently, and you will be protected from these evil 
ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you remember in World War II when 
Hitler and the Nazis had a plan to exterminate all of the Jews 
in Germany and lands that they took by force.  The one world 
people also have a plan to exterminate all of the religious 
people and patriots when they declare martial law.  I am going 
to warn My people and My priests when it is time to go to My 
refuges before these evil ones will come to kill you.  If some 
refuse to go to My refuges, then these people will be carried 
off on trains to the death camps.  Those, who heed My call, will 
be protected at My refuges.  My faithful will call and warn the 
priests when to leave, but the priests will die if they refuse 
to listen.  Pray for My faithful and My priests to be ready to 
flee to My refuges, or those left behind could be martyred for 
their faith.  Refuse under any circumstances to take microchips 
in your body, even if people threaten to kill you.  These chips 
in the body will control you by following voices of suggestions 
in mind control that will make you like robots.  Refuse to 
worship the Antichrist, and seek out My refuges when you see 
martial law declared.  Have no fear and trust in Me to protect 
you at My refuges.  The evil ones will be cast into hell, as I 
will bring about My Era of Peace.” 
 
Thursday, July 3, 2008: (St. Thomas) (43rd Wedding Anniversary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s St. Thomas you see 
another of My apostles who was a great missionary for My Church 
even to India.  You have so many models in the faith to inspire 
the people by their examples as saints, yet the faith in many 
parts of the world is in decline.  I have told you before how 



many opportunities for grace are being lost whenever a church 
closes.  As more churches close around you, you are seeing a 
decline in the numbers of priests and the numbers of laity.  
Fewer are coming to Mass as worldly things are distracting the 
people from their religious fervor.  Instead of this decline, My 
people should be building up the faith.  Others are being 
attracted to other faiths which are devoid of My sacraments.  
The young children and young adults are falling away from your 
prayer traditions.  What you are seeing are further signs of the 
coming tribulation when there will be little faith alive.  Even 
while your numbers are down, there are still some strong 
Catholic souls ever faithful to their prayers, daily Mass, and 
Adoration.  Your 43rd Wedding Anniversary is a witness to your 
family and others of your love for each other and your love for 
Me and your neighbors.  Rejoice while you can still share your 
faith with others because the time of persecution of My faithful 
is not far away.” 

Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My son, you have been a little lax in handing 
out rosaries, rosary leaflets, Divine Mercy leaflets, and 
Confession preparations when you go out to talk.  You are in an 
evil time when it is necessary to have more praying for peace 
and conversions as well as encouraging people to go to 
Confession at least monthly.  Some of My people are getting lax 
in their prayer lives and they need to get back to their old 
traditions.  The more prayers that are said, then you will have 
more peace in your world.  Love of Me and love of neighbor is at 
the heart of your prayers, and saving souls should be the most 
important intention.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, for those who have been called to 
prepare refuges, or interim refuges, there are many preparations 
that you will need to plan for when many people could come to 
you.  There will be a need for a source of water, some 
structures for living, and places to prepare food that will be 
multiplied.  In the vision there is another task to provide for 
and that is for some restrooms.  At every refuge people will be 
assigned to help in those jobs that you have the most skill.  
Your preparations will be needed soon because the evil ones are 
getting close to declaring martial law.  I will be with you to 
provide for your needs and your protection, so have no fear.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you have been asked to do some 
projects for Me, you will need to pray for guidance to carry it 
out as quickly as possible.  There are few willing to take on 
this responsibility, so I need to have My workers busy with as 
much as they could accomplish.  You are in a battle for souls, 
and all that you do should be focused on this goal.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many natural 



disasters from floods, tornadoes, and fires where people are 
losing their homes.  Add foreclosed homes and you see many 
people needing shelter, food, and water.  Your hearts go out to 
all of these victims, and you want to help them as much as you 
can.  You think first to help people survive, but there also is 
a need to reach out to save souls in their eternal life.  When 
you help people physically, you could also make an attempt to 
try and lead them to Me in their spiritual lives.  They may 
refuse you or thank you, but at least you are reaching out the 
best that you can to help both their physical and spiritual 
lives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am calling on all of My prayer 
warriors to take some time when you can to adore and worship Me 
before My Blessed Sacrament, either in My tabernacle, or in the 
monstrance.  This Adoration is a powerful time of gathering 
grace and strength to accomplish the missions that I have given 
you.  Remember to give Me at least 5-10 minutes of quiet time so 
I can talk to your heart.  In front of Me at Adoration you will 
find My peace and love that will flow out to your heart and 
soul.  Be grateful for every moment that you have to share with 
Me at your time of Adoration.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many physical 
suggestions for how to prepare your refuges and what you will 
need.  The most important preparation for My refuges is your 
spiritual preparation.  I asked you to bring your sacramentals 
of rosaries, Benedictine crosses, blessed salt, blessed candles, 
and holy water.  If you can bring a priest and Mass 
preparations, these would be greatly needed.  Your prayer life 
and sacramental life are important at all times.  Even if you 
cannot have a priest, My angels will bring you Holy Communion 
every day.  Keep your focus on Me and My angels, and your souls 
will be protected throughout the tribulation time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, during the Warning you will be 
given the knowledge to not take a microchip in your body and not 
to worship the Antichrist.  Some souls will have a desire to be 
converted, while others will return to their former sinful 
lifestyles.  Those, who have a desire to be saved, will also be 
made aware of a desire to be led to My refuges by their angels 
when the evil ones will take over.  Those, who sincerely desire 
to be with Me, will be open to having their guardian angels lead 
them to the safety of My refuges where My angels will protect 
them.  Be grateful that I will offer My protection for all of 
those who love Me and want to be converted.”  
 
Friday, July 4, 2008: (Independence Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you celebrate the founding of 
your country with all of its freedoms, remember that your 



founders were also God-fearing men in what they wrote.  In this 
beginning there was a balance of power between your legislative, 
executive, and judicial branches of government.  Now when 
certain elements of your society cannot get laws through 
Congress, they go through your court system to make laws by the 
decision of only nine judges.  This now forces the people to get 
2/3rds of Congress to pass amendments to overrule the authority 
of the courts.  It is by this means that abortion and now gay 
marriage have warped your rule of law in favor of the death 
culture against My Commandments.  It is the immorality of your 
society that is bringing My judgment against your country’s 
sins.  Rejoice in a free country, but your freedoms are slowly 
being removed.  If you truly love your country, then you can 
speak up to your representatives in banning any North American 
Union that your president is proposing.  Through trade treaties 
the one world people want to take away all of your sovereignty 
rights and eliminate the United States as a nation.  On this 
celebration of your independence, do not let these evil men 
usurp your very freedoms that you have fought for in all of your 
wars.  Pray for your country and its leaders to support your 
freedoms, and not to give them away to the central bankers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of someone being shot 
in a black car is how a dignitary could be killed.  The crowd 
around this car were running away in fear of their lives.  Such 
machine gun killings are the tactics of terrorists on an 
unsuspecting public.  In this evil time your dignitaries should 
be wary of a sudden attack without warning.  There will be a 
steady movement by the one world people to cause an unrest that 
will cause a major emergency to be declared.  This will be their 
opportunity to declare martial law for the nation, and seize 
control of your government.  Once martial law is declared, this 
will be your sign to call on Me and I will have your guardian 
angels lead you to the nearest refuge where you will be 
protected from those evil ones trying to kill you.  These events 
will happen quickly, so be prepared to leave at a moment’s 
notice.  This is another reason to keep gas in your car to 
travel as far as you can.  You will need bikes and your 
backpacks as well.  Pray for My help for when you will have to 
leave your homes.  Trust in My word of preparation and My 
protection by My angels.” 
 
Saturday, July 5, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, prayers and preparation for 
Confession are spiritual needs for every soul.  You are in a 
world where few are praying every day, yet there is more sin 
than ever before.  This is why I have stressed with you the need 
to promote prayer in the rosary and the Mysteries, how to 



prepare to make a good examination of conscience for Confession, 
and encourage people to have more Adoration and visits to My 
Blessed Sacrament.  The devil is working to distract you from 
your spiritual traditions, and especially the young people with 
cell phones, television, movies, and the internet.  Your eternal 
salvation is in bringing your souls to Me and this is the most 
important concern for you in this life.  Saving souls from hell, 
and loving Me and your neighbor are also what you should be 
striving for.  The more you can help souls in their spiritual 
life, the more treasure that you will be storing up in heaven.  
So share your faith with others and be willing to bring My love 
into their lives.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, some of you like to make a good 
appearance in a well kept lawn around your house.  It usually 
requires occasional feeding of nourishment with fertilizer and 
water.  It is also helpful to either pull out your weeds, or use 
some light amounts of weed killer to keep the weeds and grubs 
under control.  Your soul also demands some care in nourishment 
from My Body and Blood for food and drink.  I have told you many 
times that he, who eats My Body and drinks My Blood, will have 
eternal life more than this earthly life.  In the same way that 
you remove the weeds, your souls also need to be cleansed of the 
weeds of sin and any addictions.  Give praise and glory to Me 
that I see to your spiritual life with My living sacraments.  
Give Me thanks for instituting these sacraments for you, and for 
My sacrifice on the cross which has made atonement for your 
sins.” 
 
Sunday, July 6, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, these visions are a preview of what 
it will be like during the Warning, or at your death when you 
will review each day of your life outside of time and out of 
your body.  The flowers are shown because each day lasts but a 
moment and it is over, even as flowers last but a short time.  
Each day, that is given to you in life, is an opportunity for 
grace and good deeds.  At your mini-judgment or judgment at your 
death, you will be held accountable for what you did for each 
day of your life.  You will be held accountable for how you 
loved Me and your neighbor each day.  You will also be 
accountable for how you used your talents and gifts.  Your good 
deeds and kindnesses will store up treasure  for you in heaven.  
You will be most accountable for your sins of both commission 
and omission.  During your Warning experience, you  will be able 
to remember vividly all of the sins that you did not have 
forgiven in Confession, and those sins of omission that were not 
mentioned either.  You will have a deep sorrow for your sins, 
and a strong desire to seek My forgiveness, the forgiveness of 



those that you violated, and a need to forgive others of 
offenses against you.  Many souls returning to their bodies will 
be most open to your evangelization for conversion and a return 
to My sacraments, especially Confession.  Be ready to bring as 
many souls to Me as possible, as the Warning will be one of My 
greatest extensions of My mercy that you have yet to experience.  
Give praise and glory to Me for granting this grace of My mercy 
to even the most grievous of sinners.  Everyone will be given 
this same opportunity at the same time.” 
 
Monday, July 7, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the little girl in the Gospel, who 
was the daughter of a Roman official, had died, but I raised her 
back to life because of the father’s faith that I could do this 
for him.  She was given another chance to live her life, just as 
some people have near death experiences.  Every day, that you 
wake up, is like you have a new life for another day.  You could 
easily die any time and your body could be the next one to go in 
that hole in the ground of the vision.  You do not know when I 
will call you home, so you should keep your soul in the state of 
grace by frequent Confession, so you are ready any day to meet 
Me at your judgment.  So do not be assuming that you will have a 
long life, for you cannot promise yourself even one more hour 
without My approval.  By always being ready to die, you will be 
ready to live however many days that I give you.  Each day, that 
you awake, is another day of life that you should thank Me for 
being alive.  It is also another opportunity for the grace to 
help people and be useful in saving souls.  Remember that being 
alive in life is always a gift, just as being alive in faith in 
a clean soul is also a gift of My sacramental grace.  You are a 
whole person in body and soul on this earth, but work every 
moment that you have to be worthy of your goal to be with Me in 
heaven.  I have brought you salvation on My cross, but it is 
your choice to choose to accept Me and follow My Commandments.” 
    
Monday, July 7, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you see a major storm, 
tornado, or a hurricane, your first intention is to follow the 
advice of your weathermen and evacuate the area if you have 
time.  When these storms happen at night, and you do not know 
which direction to go, then hiding in the basement of a brick 
structure might offer you some protection.  Some people do not 
think that there is a correlation between weather disasters and 
places of sin. The coming events will be so dramatic and so 
obvious in their location, that there will be no doubt about 
this connection.  You have read of how Sodom and Gomorrah were 
destroyed by fire and brimstone for their sinful lifestyles.  



You also have seen earthquakes where they made pornographic 
movies, and fires next to the homes of movie stars who make ‘R’ 
rated movies.  I sometimes use natural disasters to carry out My 
justice against people who commit abominable sins against Me.  I 
love everyone and I will forgive their sins, if they repent.  
But if people flaunt their evil acts in front of Me and others, 
they deserve any just punishments that they receive.  In certain 
circumstances I ask My faithful to look away from My act of 
punishment, so they do not view My justice.  Give praise and 
glory to Me for treating everyone  fairly and with great mercy.  
Everyone, who comes before Me in judgment, has admitted that 
they were given a fair and truthful judging of their life based 
on their actions.” 
 
Tuesday, July 8, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I told you recently that the 
strongest attack of the devil was against My Eucharist because 
he knows the power of My grace in My Real Presence to strengthen 
My faithful against him.  The next most important target of 
attacks is against My priests and clergy.  It is the priest who 
consecrates My Hosts at the Mass.  He is the only one with 
consecrated hands that is allowed to offer the Mass, which is 
the greatest of all prayers.  This is why you are seeing 
problems in the seminaries, and scandals among the priesthood.  
These attacks even are keeping vocations down as there are not 
enough people praying for vocations and protection for your 
priests.  Now in the summer time when the priests are taking 
their vacations, you are seeing problems even to find a daily 
Mass.  You see the importance of a priest more when you are not 
able to have a Mass or even a pastor.  Truly you need to have 
the harvest Master send more priests into the vineyard for the 
harvest of souls.  You also need to pray for and encourage new 
vocations.  My faithful also need to evangelize souls all around 
you.  Be grateful for your priests and encourage them with your 
support of the parish in work and your donations.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Iran and Israel have been making 
threats on each other by their words and military exercises.  
This is becoming a strong potential for war that could involve 
America in another war.  Even some groups are proposing a War 
Powers Act by Congress to limit America’s involvement in wars 
initiated by your president.  Congress has the right to declare 
war by your Constitution, but your president has been starting 
wars by his own discretion without provocation.  America has 
lost trillions of dollars and thousands of soldiers in the Iraq 
war that you should never have started.  It is time that the 
people had a say in these serious commitments.  Do not let the 
one world people lead you into war after war.  Pray for peace, 



and voice your opinion against this unprovoked war that has no 
apparent end, and should be brought to an end after so many 
years.” 
 
Wednesday, July 9, 2008: (St. Augustine & Chinese martyrs) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is another view of the 
horsemen of Revelation with an emphasis on the red horse of war 
and a picture of fires caused by severe droughts and winds.  You 
have been seeing warplane exercises by Israel and now missile 
exercises by Iran.  Nations around Iran are concerned that they 
are enriching uranium to make bombs.  Iran is threatening to 
attack America’s ships and bases if Iran is attacked.  Iran 
could threaten to stop 40% of the world’s oil that comes from 
the Persian Gulf.  I have requested many prayers for peace in 
this area that war can be prevented.  It is this combination of 
natural disasters and wars that could bring about many deaths 
from pestilence and famine.  This part of the Book of Revelation 
is foretelling much death and destruction that is coming soon.  
Man needs to change his sinful ways and repent of his sins if he 
is to mitigate any of these events.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, do not let the devil entice you 
with money, fame, pride, or pleasure so he can control your 
soul.  Some even make pacts with the devil for fame, wealth, or 
power, but in the end they must pay with their life and their 
soul.  Greed, pride, and pleasure are the devil’s means to 
entice you to please your earthly desires.  None of these things 
are required to gain heaven, and they really are distractions 
from your spiritual desires to love Me and have your soul saved.  
Everyone needs to examine their own intentions in their hearts 
as to why you do things.  See if some of these intentions are 
led by your pride or greed, and realize that you cannot allow 
things to control you.  Let go of all of your earthly desires, 
and focus more on your spiritual life, because this life is 
quickly passing away.  Use your talents and your money to help 
people out of love for Me and love for your neighbor.  When you 
do things to help others, you will see a reward in heaven is 
better than any selfish pleasures in this life.  Earthly fame, 
wealth, or pleasure is very fleeting and gone in this life.  
Sharing eternal life with Me in heaven will give you an eternal 
reward which is far greater than anything that you could receive 
in this life.  So focus your efforts and actions on gaining 
heavenly treasure than on listening to any of the devil’s 
distractions with the things of this life.” 
 
Thursday, July 10, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are all blessed to be present 
at this Mass with a newly ordained priest.  I have told you that 



I love this Mass the most because of its emphasis on My 
Reverence and the Sacred.  My people need to pray more for 
vocations.  This is the reason for the empty chair.  The priests 
are so important to your spiritual lives because they forgive 
your sins through Me in Confession, and they consecrate My Hosts 
so you can receive My Body and Blood in Holy Communion.  Give 
praise and glory to Me that I give you My priests, and how I 
have instituted My sacraments for your eternal life with Me in 
heaven.  The Mass is the greatest prayer that you could share, 
and daily prayer is how you share your love with Me.  Encourage 
those around you and your family to pray daily and attend daily 
Mass if they can.  Also encourage My faithful to attend 
Adoration or visit My tabernacle as often as you can.  Where 
there is much Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament, you will see 
more vocations to the priesthood.  Give thanks to Me for sharing 
in the  Mass, Holy Communion, and this newly ordained priest’s 
blessing.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, I want to make a suggestion to you 
when you are about to go to bed.  This would be an appropriate 
time for you to review your day’s activities and recollect any 
sinful actions that you would like Me to forgive.  It is good to 
learn from your mistakes so you do not repeat them.  It may even 
be helpful to write down your sins to help you in your 
preparation for Confession.  As you close your night prayers, 
you could pray your Act of Contrition for your sins, should you 
die during the night without getting to Confession.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have had this sense of many 
deaths just like you had right before the 9-11 event.  The one 
world people are planning another major incident that would give 
them an excuse to declare a national emergency and the martial 
law for their takeover.  There is a possibility that your 
elections could be postponed as a result.  Be prepared with 
food, water, and your sacramentals.  Be ready to leave for your 
refuges as soon as martial law is declared.  Trust in My 
protection, even as the evil ones are planning your takeover as 
part of the North American Union.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have been giving you many 
messages to have a backpack ready and the things purchased that 
you will be bringing with you.  I want you to make a list of all 
the things that you will be bringing to your refuge.  Once you 
have purchased all that you will need, I want you to do a 
rehearsal and time yourself how long you need to get out of your 
house.  Once you practice your escape a few times, you will have 
more confidence in your readiness.  If you fail to get it 
together the first few times, then you can see what you need to 
change.  Some have some preparations, but you have not gone 



through a final checklist and how quickly you can leave.  Pray 
for My help in your preparations and you will be at peace with 
such leaving.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many words about 
your physical preparations to leave for your refuges.  You also 
need to be in a prayerful state before you leave.  Pray your 
rosaries every day and let one of your intentions be that you 
will be calm, peaceful, and trusting in Me and in My angels who 
will be leading you.  Have a Bible, your Liturgy of the Hours, 
Pieta prayer book, and a Mass book for your prayers along the 
way.  Also have blessed salt, holy medals, Benedictine 
crucifixes, rosaries, and scapulars for people along the way.  
Preparing for your refuge is both a spiritual and a physical 
exercise.  You see soldiers prepare for battle, but your battle 
will be against Principalities and Powers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who have been asked to 
prepare refuges, may not have the time or money to have 
everything in good working  order.  I am asking My refuge 
keepers to make the best effort that they are able in order to 
make their homes ready for people to live in.  Once people 
arrive, I will have My angels multiply your dwellings, and even 
finish building the original structures.  My faithful will also 
help in building and providing the food and water for the 
people, which also will be multiplied.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I want to emphasize to you why I 
have gone to such great lengths in preparing refuges for your 
safety during the coming persecution in the tribulation.  You 
are going to be tested by an evil that you have never seen, and 
you will need to call on Me and My angel power to protect your 
souls from the evil ones.  These refuges are My mercy for you to 
be shielded from those who want to kill you in their death 
camps.  It is true that there will be some who will be martyred, 
but they will suffer little pain and they will become instant 
saints.  Leaving behind all of your possessions will take a 
great faith in My words to follow Me in blind trust.  But have 
no fear, because I will be at your side to help you through this 
test of your faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are apprehensive of how they 
will make it through the tribulation time.  I want to reassure 
My faithful that these events will be in your lifetime.  I will 
also put shields of invisible protection all around you.  This 
trial will be brief, but your reward in My Era of Peace will be 
well worth the struggle to remain faithful to Me and avoid any 
chips in the body.  Pray for your spiritual strength and trust 
in My angel power, and soon you will be sharing in My victory 
over all of the evil ones.” 
 



Friday, July 11, 2008: (St. Benedict) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you all do not have the time that a 
monk in a monastery has to adore Me, but you can make an effort 
to visit Me in Adoration or at My tabernacle for a short time.  
The Benedictine monastic life is quite rigorous in quiet time, 
prayer, and fasting.  These cloistered orders are praying for 
reparation for the sins of the world.  This is why making time 
for Me at Adoration is the best time spent in giving Me praise, 
glory, and thanks for all of your blessings.  Remember when you 
are before Me to spend at least 5-10 minutes in quiet 
contemplative prayer so I can talk to your heart of My Will for 
you.  You are always looking for discernment and direction in 
your mission, and this is the best opportunity to hear My word.  
The monastic life puts aside all of your earthly desires, so 
remember not to let any of your earthly desires take away your 
focus on Me.  Remember also to wear your Benedictine crucifixes 
for protection from the demons with this exorcism medal on the 
back.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, ever since Adam and Eve were cast 
out of the Garden of Eden, now people have to work by the sweat 
of their brow to provide food and shelter for themselves.  There 
are some people supported by your government, but the bulk of 
your people are hard working citizens.  Not everyone is gifted 
with many talents to have a good paying job, so there are a 
majority of workers who even need two jobs in the family in 
order to pay for life’s necessities.  Your workers in America 
are having hard times with many layoffs, and they are competing 
with cheap labor for jobs in many other countries that are 
paying slave wages.  It is your Wall Street leaders who are 
trying to ship your jobs overseas to make themselves more money 
at the expense of having less jobs for Americans.  These same 
greedy employers want to lower your wages and do away with your 
benefits.  They even import workers into America for lower wages 
for skilled labor.  One day they will receive My justice for 
exploiting other nations for their own greed.  Pray that you 
will find enough work to feed your families, and help those in 
your family where they may need money to survive.  Be patient 
for now, for you will have My reward later.” 
 
Sunday, July 13, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you that he, who 
receives My Body and Blood, will have eternal life.  In order to 
receive My spiritual food for your soul, you need to attend 
Sunday Mass.  Sunday Mass is not only a requirement for worship 
in My Church, but it is your only way to be completely united 
with Me intimately with your soul.  When you receive Me in Holy 
Communion, you can feel the tingling of a taste of heaven.  I am 



the joy of your life, and it is My peace of grace that you need 
to guard in your soul from any evil.  This experience of My love 
is why many come to receive Me every day in daily Mass.  Give 
praise and glory to Me that you have the opportunity for Mass in 
your churches.  Once you stop praying and fall away from going 
to Sunday Mass, then you are giving up your roots and means to 
show Me your love.  This life is passing away, but your soul 
lives on forever and you need to keep feeding and nourishing 
your soul.  Do not be spiritually lazy, and do not let the devil 
distract you from Me by the curiosities of the world.  This life 
is your preparation for coming to heaven, so let My angels 
protect you and lead you to prayer so you can always be close to 
Me in your heart.  I do not force My love upon you.  You have a 
choice to be with Me in love and eternal peace in heaven, or you 
can choose to be with Satan in hate and eternal suffering in 
hell.  So take the narrow road to My love, even if you must 
suffer persecution in this life when you proclaim My Word.” 
 To Fr. George: Jesus said: “My people, wherever there is a 
love for My Eucharist and a devotion to St. Michael, he will be 
guarding you and making you invisible to your enemies.  This 
church is on consecrated ground and it will be a place of 
protection.  You will find a spring of water here in time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these five horses dressed in battle 
robes represent Israel, America, Iran, China, and Russia.  These 
countries are flexing their military muscles in showing off 
their weaponry.  It is dangerous when these countries hurl 
threats at each other, even if Israel and Iran feel confident in 
those countries backing them.  If any attacks or miscalculated 
actions lead to a war over making nuclear bombs, this could 
quickly lead to many people being killed.  Israel has nuclear 
bombs and if they fear that their nation is in jeopardy, they 
could resort quickly to using nuclear bombs.  I have been asking 
you and all of those listening to these messages to pray much 
that a war over Iran could be averted.  All the rosaries that 
are given away will hopefully encourage more to pray for peace 
in the world.  Man in his pride thinks that he can fight any war 
that he chooses.  I am love and I detest all wars because they 
kill people and allow the evil one to have his way with you.  
Work to find terms of compromise so you can live in peace 
without constant wars, and do not try to force your will on 
other nations.  Love one another because this life is too short 
to be fighting all of the time.” 
 
Monday, July 14, 2008: (Bl. Kateri Tekakwitha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s Gospel is a little 
difficult to understand when I speak of bringing division to 
families, and I am all-loving.  I am your Creator and you are My 



children, so I am the only One worthy of your worship.  I should 
also be the center of your life where you focus more on 
following Me than following your own will.  You are all 
dependent on Me for everything, even for the very life and 
existence that you have right now.  You have a choice then to 
follow My love or to follow your own ways.  When you choose to 
follow Me out of love, I ask you to consecrate everything over 
to Me, to obey My Commandments, and to pick up your daily cross 
and carry your sufferings with Me on My cross.  I do not bring 
division by Myself, but it is each person who chooses to accept 
Me or not as the center of their lives.  It is when some want to 
run their own lives that you may have some disagreements among 
family members.  But if your family prays together with love in 
your hearts, there will be harmony in your relationships because 
of your love for Me.  I give you all of My gifts in My 
sacraments, life’s necessities, and the holy sacramentals and 
prayers to protect you from the evil one.  Give thanks to Me for 
all that you have been given, and continue to follow My Will on 
the narrow road to heaven.” 
 
Tuesday, July 15, 2008: (St. Bonaventure) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are becoming more aware of the 
scarcity of food for the world by the price that you are paying 
for your food items.  Many of you in America can afford to pay 
more for food, but those in the rest of the world cannot afford 
these prices, and are even fighting to obtain food.  As you see 
droughts, disasters, and insects attacking food supplies, it is 
getting even more difficult to feed all the people of the world.  
Do not depend on China for your cheap food because in the coming 
world famine, they will not be able to deliver food at all.  
Keep your own farmers going by subsidies or higher prices, or 
you will have nothing to eat.  I have asked My faithful to store 
some food exactly for this time because it will not be in the 
stores, or you will need chips in smart cards or in the body in 
order to buy it.  Whatever you have, I will multiply it so you 
can share it with those who come to your door.  I will also 
multiply your stored water, if your sources dry up.  Trust in My 
preparations and I will see to your needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a high number of 
bank foreclosures on houses where the mortgage was not being 
paid.  As the value of homes drop on the market because they are 
not selling, some people with mortgages higher than the house 
value are leaving their houses.  The banks also have difficulty 
recovering any money from the house because it is tied up by 
investor derivatives.  They also have auctioned off houses 
taking steep losses.  Those banks, that accepted riskier 
borrowers, are now in danger of folding from all of their write 



downs.  Two banks have been taken over already, and more are yet 
to fall.  This ripple effect in the financial markets is 
dragging down your stock market, your economy, and the value of 
your dollar.  Add in natural disasters, expensive wars, national 
debts, and inflation, and you have a country on the brink of 
bankruptcy.  Pray for your country to work its way out of your 
mortgage crisis and recession, or you could see the one world 
people take away all of your properties in a national default.” 
 
Wednesday, July 16, 2008: (Our Lady of Mt. Carmel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this place of Mt. Carmel is in a 
cave where Eliziah hid to keep the people from killing him.  
This is an example of a holy ground place in a cave that will be 
a safe place during the tribulation.  There were monasteries 
located there where the Carmelite Order was founded.  The water 
dripping into a spring is a sign of the healing water that will 
also be available for healing people in this cave, and for 
drinking water.  The water will run and be multiplied even 
throughout the world famine.  All other caves, that My angels 
will lead you to, will also be safe havens blessed with healing 
springs of water.  Rejoice on this feast day of My Blessed 
Mother, and give thanks to Me for all the Carmelites who 
dedicate their lives to prayer for the souls of the world, and 
to make up reparation for everyone’s sins.  The prayers of My 
people are postponing My judgment for a while, but My justice 
will prevail over the evil ones.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, when you see how many young people 
have lost their lives in your recent wars, you have to ask if 
these wars were necessary and what did they accomplish.  The 
answer is that they were not necessary because they were 
initiated by the one world people only to make money.  Wars and 
the killing of babies by abortion are still part of the death 
culture.  Again there is a financial incentive to make money on 
abortions as well as the wars.  I have mentioned before that 
whenever man takes a life, you are interfering with the plan 
that I had for that soul.  That is why the taking of another 
life is such a serious mortal sin.  The loss of life from 
abortions are even worse, because you are killing My little ones 
that are so defenseless in the womb.  Pray for this unnecessary 
killing to be stopped and for America to repent of its sins.” 
 
Thursday, July 17, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, a time is coming when My faithful 
remnant will only be able to find a proper Mass available in the 
homes, providing you have a faithful priest.  This is why I have 
directed some of My faithful to have hosts, wine, vestments, and 
books with Mass kits in the home.  This will be necessary as you 



approach the tribulation time when you will see persecution, and 
the schismatic church controlling the churches.  This will also 
be close to the time when you will be leaving your homes for 
interim refuges at first.  It will be the time when My faithful 
may be joining together at your prayer groups.  The persecution 
of My faithful for your beliefs in Me will become more severe 
when they will try to imprison you for the least criticism of 
sinners in abortion, euthanasia, fornication, or homosexual 
marriages.  Eventually, the evil authorities will seek to kill 
you for not taking the microchip in the body and for not 
worshiping the beast or the Antichrist.  This will definitely 
then be the time to call on Me and I will have your guardian 
angels lead you to the nearest interim refuge, and later to a 
final place of refuge.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is hard for you to imagine how 
it would be like to go to bed hungry without eating all day.  
Yet, there are people in some countries that are fortunate to 
find something to eat.  You are spoiled to have so much food in 
your grocery stores, but that plenty could quickly change to 
empty shelves in a famine.  I have asked you to set some food 
aside so during the tribulation I could multiply what you have 
so those around you could have enough to eat.  Trust in Me to 
provide for your needs wherever you are led by your angels.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, when you pray as one person, your 
prayers are applied to your intentions.  When you pray as a 
group, your prayers are multiplied for all of your intentions.  
When you pray for reparation of the sins of your whole country, 
then you need to pray, fast, and ask your prayers to be 
multiplied.  By My grace I will multiply your prayers just as I 
will multiply your food.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you of the danger of 
living close to an old volcano because you do not know when it 
could erupt and kill you with an explosion.  Less violent 
volcanic activity could be harnessed for heating and driving 
turbines for steam generators to make electricity.  You have 
looked at many energy alternatives, but thermal energy from the 
earth’s core could provide an almost endless source of heat as 
long as you could control it.  Once you think beyond your fossil 
fuels, there are many solutions for your energy crisis.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your hospitals are barely getting 
by on the number of beds that you have planned for at this time.  
Emergency situations such as 9-11, Katrina, and the floods along 
the Mississippi call for much more rigorous preparations which 
very few of your cities have planned for.  The Red Cross is 
already stretched to its limit for funds because of your many 
disasters.  FEMA and your Homeland Security have been slow to 



react to national disasters.  Your people better have some major 
preparations for food and the coming famine with potentially 
large losses of life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, every year you have been faced with 
increasing areas of drought with more possibilities of large 
fires fed by high winds.  Many of your fires in California are 
exhausting your fire fighters with endless fires.  Pray for 
better rainfalls in your drought areas so that your crops or 
homes will not be endangered by these wild fires.  Putting aside 
food is already being seen as a good preparation to handle the 
droughts with less food available.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your energy companies are fortunate 
to be able to provide enough electricity to handle hot summers 
and the needs of your air conditioners.  Again these companies 
find it too expensive to bring on alternative power to make up 
for any electricity grid failures.  During such outages, the 
people will need secondary sources at least for heating during 
the winter.  Food spoilage would be difficult without some 
backup food supply.  My people need to plan for such 
emergencies, and call on Me to multiply your food and fuel in 
your need.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some countries are using higher 
percentages of electricity made by nuclear plants than America 
does.  Your country has had many years of relatively safe energy 
from this source, yet you have failed to make any new plants for 
this means of energy.  You have many alternative sources to oil, 
but you have not taken the right path to increase your energy 
away from oil related products.  Now that you are in a real 
energy crisis, you need to make some drastic moves quickly, or 
your sources of fuel may control you through other countries’ 
demands.  Pray that your solutions will help your country soon 
before you have some serious fuel or electricity shortages or 
failures.” 
 
Friday, July 18, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, be on the lookout, as in this 
vision, for the one world people to keep involving you in more 
wars.  They are behind increasing activity in Afghanistan and 
they will try to tie your troops down with an excuse for your 
‘War on Terror’.  Your country has no real interest in being in 
this area, and it is only part of the one world people’s plan to 
destroy your military and your economy.  Your country cannot 
afford these constant wars for no gain in sight.  Your people 
have to take a stand against those who are trying to destroy you 
and take over your country.  Another tactic to destroy your 
economy is to allow this mortgage crisis and the greed of the 
rich to allow the taxpayer to bail out all of your banks that 



lent money out to borrowers who could never afford their 
overpriced mortgages.  Add in an underfunded Medicare and Social 
Security giving away too many benefits, and your deficits are 
going to bankrupt your country.  All of this deficit spending 
cannot continue without some repercussions, and it will bury you 
in interest expense which will lower your dollar causing many to 
lose any value in their savings and investments.  Unless your 
government stops its deficit spending by cutting back on your 
wars, stopping the support of failed banks, and limiting 
government pay outs, there is only one direction, and that is to 
eventual failure of your banking system.  Your country is no 
longer governed by the people, but it is controlled by special 
interests backed by the central bankers of the one world people.  
They will soon take you over and make you a part of the North 
American Union.  This will be the end of your nation as you know 
it, and the beginning of the tribulation when you will then need 
to seek out My refuges of protection.  Look out for this coming 
take over because it is not far off.  Pray for your people to 
follow My protection, and trust in My providing for your needs.”      
 Jesus said: “My son, I have given you messages before that 
the Warning would most likely occur during your football season 
from September to February.  This vision of the football is a 
sign of this time, and the black and white all around the 
football represent the battle of good and evil that is getting 
more noticeable.  You will only have weeks of time after the 
Warning for conversions.  Then events will move quickly to place 
the Antichrist into power.  I want My faithful to remember to go 
to Confession at least monthly so you are in the state of grace 
when you meet Me at your mini-judgment.  I have been emphasizing 
that you get things ready to load into your backpacks for 
leaving to go to My refuges.  After the Warning, you should have 
your backpacks filled and ready to leave at a moment’s notice.  
The Warning will be My mercy for sinners, but also a sign that 
the major events are about to take place.  Trust in Me to have 
your guardian angel lead you on the right path to protection at 
My refuges.” 
 
Saturday, July 19, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you honor My Blessed Mother 
today, you are reminded how she always reached out to help 
people, as she helped St. Elizabeth.  My Blessed Mother is a 
holy example to you to help others in their physical needs.  Be 
generous in helping people with your time and your money.  
Remember how I said if your brother asks you to go one mile, 
then you should go with him for two miles.  Again be generous 
also with your spiritual gifts in bringing Me to convert souls 
from their sins.  You have a beautiful love relationship with 



Me, and you need to share My love and invite others to love Me 
as well.  Your children and your family need to come close to Me 
through your prayer efforts.  Call on Me to help you to teach 
them about Me through the power of the Holy Spirit.  I love all 
of you and you need to share your love with Me and your 
neighbor.  Give praise and glory to Me for every opportunity 
that you have to receive Me in Holy Communion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the blood of the martyrs on this 
land is the seed of faith for the people.  There have been many 
battles on this area because man has not stopped fighting with 
each other to occupy the land.  As you saw in the vision, 
killing in previous years was very vicious.  You are not seeing 
such killing here now, but there will come a time again when My 
faithful will be persecuted and the evil ones will seek you out 
to kill you.  At that time My angels will lead you to places of 
protection at refuges where My angels will make you invisible 
and provide for your needs.  You again will see vicious killing 
when some of My people will be martyred for their faith.  Fear 
not this time, for My martyrs will have their pain minimized as 
they will become instant saints.  The land of the martyrs is 
consecrated by their blood.  The angels will lead you to the 
exact area that is consecrated.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, I want to give you the layout for the 
DVD on Adoration.  Have a few minutes of introduction for the 
DVD and introduce two two-minute spots of Adoration at two 
different places.  The silence during that time is how I talk to 
your souls in contemplative prayer.  Then give a 15 minute talk 
on Adoration from My messages, and introduce the interview with 
Father Peter.  Follow the interview with another 15 minute talk 
on understanding My Real Presence.  End the remaining ten 
minutes with an explanation of at least two or more places of 
Miracles of the Eucharist.  The purpose of this DVD is to 
encourage more Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament, and to explain 
how My Real Presence of My Body and Blood are present in My 
consecrated Host and the Wine.  The more people, that view this 
DVD, will see the power of My Blessed Sacrament in their lives 
over the evil forces of the world.” 
 
Sunday, July 20, 2008: (Linda’s 50th Wedding Anniversary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you My creation with 
the soil, the sun, and the rain, but what have you done to the 
seeds and the crops?  You have made artificial hybrid seeds that 
cannot grow their own seed.  You have taken My perfect crops and 
have made them imperfect as you try in vain to make crops better 
than My perfection.  You use herbicides, insecticides, and 
artificial fertilizers with your crops, but you are poisoning 
the soil and the food.  Just as you heard about the enemy 



planting weeds among the wheat, so your industrial seed 
providers are planting evil in the seeds themselves.  In the 
spiritual world you are also faced with the demons spreading 
their evil temptations in your hearts and souls.  You need to 
call on Me and My angels to protect you from these evil ones, 
and use your prayer life and sacramental life to feed your soul 
the graces that you need.  Without eating My Body and drinking 
My Blood, you cannot have eternal life.  You see in the Gospel 
how at the judgment time all of the evil ones will be the weeds 
that are cast into the fires of hell.  But My faithful are the 
wheat that will be collected into My barn of heaven.  It would 
be better to read the whole Gospel so that you have the 
explanation of the parable of the sower revealed to you as I 
explained it to My apostles.” 
 Linda: Jesus said: “I want to thank both of you for being 
faithful to Me and your wedding vows for these fifty years.  In 
these days of divorces and living together, it is a beautiful 
example that your love shows the commitment that others need to 
know and follow.  Continue to give Me praise and thanks for 
allowing you to live out this wonderful marriage with all of the 
blessings of your children and grandchildren.” 
 
Monday, July 21, 2008: (St. Lawrence of Brindisi) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of people dressed 
formally at a banquet means that you need to have your soul in 
the state of grace in order to worthily receive Me in Holy 
Communion at My Eucharistic Banquet of the Mass.  If you see 
that you are not properly dressed or prepared, then you need to 
come to Me in Confession for the forgiveness of your sins.  Once 
you are absolved of your sins, then your soul will be filled 
with My grace, and you will be ready to properly receive Me in 
Holy Communion.  This same state of grace means that you are My 
faithful dressed in white robes, and you will now be marked with 
My cross  on the forehead and marked in the Book of Life.  Keep 
your souls also ready in grace for the day of your judgment when 
you die.  Those, who are not properly dressed in their souls, 
will risk the fires of Gehenna where they will wail and grind 
their teeth.  Rejoice in My Banquet where you will share My 
love, peace, and joy for all eternity.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, from all of your travels in space 
and from your satellites, you take pictures of the earth for 
many reasons.  You see the blue beauty of the earth in the 
oceans from the sunlight.  I have given mankind the earth for 
your home, and I called man to multiply and subdue the earth.  
You see the beauty of My creation all around you, but man has 
polluted the water and the air, and he has changed the genetic 
makeup of My creations.  This adulteration of My creation is 



where the devil has misled man into defying My laws of nature, 
as well as My Commandments.  You are upsetting My balance of 
nature with the manipulation of the DNA in plants and animals.  
When I return in victory over evil, I will need to renew the 
earth.  I will bring about a new heavens and a new earth where 
evil will no longer influence you.  Rejoice in My triumph when 
all the evil ones will be chained in hell.” 
 
Tuesday, July 22, 2008: (St. Mary Magdalene) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Mary Magdalene, because of her 
great love for Me, was graced with being the first person to see 
Me in My risen Body.  I told her to give this news to My 
apostles, but they would not believe her.  In her heart she knew 
the reality of My appearance to her and she treasured that gift, 
even if others would not believe her.  St. Mary Magdalene had 
seven demons that I cast out of her, which in part was why My 
apostles did not want to trust her word.  My later appearances 
made believers of My apostles, even out of St. Thomas who also 
doubted this word of My appearance.  You have come to Me many 
times in Confession to have your sins forgiven, so do not be 
critical of other sinners who may still be in their progress of 
being converted.  Love everyone and be a good example in your 
life to bring sinners to Me.  Strive to save souls, but let Me 
be the judge of people’s sins.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, I want to thank you for moving quickly 
to have this latest DVD on Adoration made.  Continue praying 
your novena to St. Therese so your prayers will guard you from 
any more attacks of the evil one.  You saw the first attack on 
your interview with Father Peter.  You will see more attacks, 
but your continued novena will keep them to a minimum.  The 
devil is doing everything in his power to eliminate Adoration of 
My Blessed Sacrament because he knows the power of My graces 
against him.  Continue to finish up your work on this DVD so you 
can get it out quickly to your publisher.  Sharing your messages 
on Adoration, and encouraging the people to start Holy Hours of 
Adoration are your best witness to the people how they can share 
their love with Me, just as you do.  Give praise and thanks to 
Me for helping you in all of these efforts to share My love with 
all the people who want to be close to Me.” 
 
Wednesday, July 23, 2008: (St. Bridget) 
 Jesus said: “My son, I have given you messages about how I 
send out the same number of callings for the priesthood, but 
fewer are saying ‘yes’ to My call, as you can see in very few 
seminarians.  In a similar way I send out a call for messengers 
and prophets for every age, but even fewer are accepting this 
role as well.  In the readings both in the New and Old 



Testaments, messengers and prophets were threatened with their 
lives because the people did not want to hear their message of 
repenting of sin, and changing their sinful lifestyles.  Even 
today, many souls have become spiritually lazy in avoiding their 
prayer lives, and even not attending Sunday Mass.  I thank you 
for accepting My call.  My mission for you has been trying with 
the many things that I have asked you to do.  Still you have 
been faithful to My tasks, and I need you to continue your work 
to help souls come closer to Me and keep away from the evil 
ones.  Continue to promote good prayer lives, Adoration, and 
frequent Confession.  Without these basic necessities in My 
faithful’s spiritual lives, their love for Me will grow cold, 
and they will be more vulnerable to the temptations of the 
devil.  Saving souls from hell and directing them to Me in 
heaven should be everyone’s mission, but it is even more 
demanding of My messengers and prophets.  Keep close to Me in 
your daily prayer life, your Masses, Adoration, and bringing My 
messages to My people.”  
 
Wednesday, July 23, 2008: 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are various kinds of churches 
as Basilicas, Cathedrals, and the Vatican of St. Peter’s.  All 
Catholic churches, that are not closed, have Me present in the 
tabernacle, or exposed in a monstrance for Adoration.  It is My 
consecrated Hosts that make each church holy because I am truly 
present in My Body and Blood in every consecrated Host.  It is 
My Real Presence that you seek out in My tabernacle in My church 
so you can bow or genuflect to give Me praise and glory in My 
consecrated Hosts.  You need to give Me reverence, just as if I 
were standing right in front of you.  This gift of My Real 
Presence in My Eucharist is My gift to all of you, even to the 
end of time.  Treasure the moments of silence that you share 
before Me in My consecrated Host.  When your heart is open in 
faith, I can come into your heart and soul to direct you on your 
mission to heaven.  Keep your focus and eyes on Me, and you will 
see Me one day in heaven, even as I granted the good thief 
eternal salvation on the day that he died.” 
 
Thursday, July 24, 2008: (St. Sharbel Makhluf) 
 Jesus said: “My people, fresh water is one of your body’s 
necessities, and it is not always available to everyone.  People 
in arid areas depend on wells, while others use rain water, or 
bodies of fresh water in lakes or rivers. The Scriptures mention 
‘Living Water’ as I explained to the woman  at the well.  I told 
her that I could give her ‘Living Water’ in Myself so she would 
not have to keep coming to the well.  But I was speaking of her 
spiritual thirst and not her physical needs.  When you come to 



receive Me in Holy Communion, you receive My ‘Living Water’ that 
feeds your soul and satisfies your desire to have My grace in 
your soul.  I know you have the symbol of water in Baptism which 
is a sign of cleansing of sin, but the ‘Living Water’ that I am 
referring to is My very Self in Holy Communion.  I have told you 
many times that he, who eats My Body and drinks My Blood, will 
have eternal life.  It is the grace of My sacrament that gives 
you spiritual life, and without this grace, your soul is dead as 
in mortal sin.  Just as water is necessary for your physical 
life, so My grace is needed for your spiritual life.  Rejoice in 
receiving My ‘Living Water’ as often as you can, and you will be 
close to Me throughout this life and the next life.” 
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, at the time to leave for your 
refuges I am reminding those who have monstrances to bring them, 
so you can have perpetual Adoration at both the refuges and the 
interim refuges.  By having My monstrance and Host present, I 
will be protecting you from the evil ones.  You will have plenty 
of time for prayer and worship of My Blessed Sacrament, so you 
can assign someone to pray all the hours of the day and night.  
The evil ones fear My Presence, so this will be a great help to 
you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have had your first hurricane 
hit your country and you have most of the hurricane season to 
come.  Pray for the people who will have to endure these natural 
disasters.  You see how quickly these events happen, even as you 
have been seeing flooding in various parts of your country.  
These disasters will continue to bring you to your knees along 
with all of the other crises that you are enduring.  Only when 
you repent of your sins will your weather return to normal.  
Continue to pray much for the conversion of sinners, as much 
prayer is needed in this time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times in the hospital patients 
will require a lifeline of food nutrients because they cannot 
swallow normally.  If this line is broken, then it must be 
restored for that person to survive.  There is another lifeline 
to your spiritual life, and that is your frequent reception of 
Me in Holy Communion.  This steady line of My graces, will feed 
you and keep your spiritual body alive.  Give thanks to Me how I 
feed both your body and your soul.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, I have asked you to make these two 
sessions of quiet time in front of My Blessed Sacrament to 
witness to My desire for contemplative prayer in your lives.  By 
looking at My consecrated Host, you can bring Me into your 
hearts and souls to enjoy My peace and love.  Thank you again 
for making this DVD on Adoration so My devotion can be shared 
with people all over the world.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, at every Mass and every time of 
Adoration, My angels are constantly around My consecrated Hosts, 
and they are giving Me praise and worship.  So every time, that 
you start a new place of Adoration, there are more angels who 
come to the earth to worship Me.  The more angels on earth will 
be more protection for you as you come into the tribulation 
time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, think of all the places of refuge 
and interim refuges that are being set up for My faithful.  When 
you realize that each of these places will be places of 
perpetual Adoration, now you know how My power and My angels are 
going to be so powerful in eventually overcoming the power of 
the evil ones.  My power is much stronger than all of the demons 
put together, so be patient and have no fear, because this evil 
age will be brief before My victory will come.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, remember every time, that you come 
to visit My tabernacle and pray before Me in Adoration, to spend 
a few minutes in contemplative prayer of quiet time.  This is a 
special time for each soul to share in My love.  You should be 
grateful for every moment that you can share with Me in 
Adoration.  As you pray with Me in this quiet time, imagine all 
of the saints and angels all around you that are giving Me 
praise and glory as well.  This time of Adoration is actually 
preparing you for how much you will be praising and singing to 
Me in person in heaven.”  
 
Friday, July 25, 2008: (St. James) 
 Jesus said: “My people, after Hurricane Dolly hit Texas, 
now you are seeing the cleanup after power outages and millions 
of dollars worth of damage.  Mexico also had some flooding, but 
the worst of the storm went through south Texas.  Pray for the 
people who are suffering home or job losses.  Thankfully, there 
was enough evacuation so there was very little loss of life.  
Your rains and storms have been unusually heavy in the Northeast 
with some damage as well.  The number of storms and the violence 
of them have increased, and you will see more throughout the 
rest of the year.  Be prepared to suffer more natural disasters 
as I told you that they would be occurring in the months before 
the elections.  You are also seeing financial storm clouds 
affecting your housing, jobs, and your economy in general.  Pray 
for My help in providing for your needs and repent of your 
sins.” 
   Jesus said:  “My people, look at your nation as one of the 
largest exporters of military weapons, and you will understand 
how your defense industrial complex has a continuous interest in 
warfare.  If there were no wars, many of your defense 
contractors would be out of business.  This is the underpinning 



of why the one world people cause constant wars.  If there is no 
war, they will create a reason for one, even if it means killing 
your own people.  If you understand their reasons for greed of 
money and power, now you will see how their intentions are to 
take you over in their quest for a one world government.  It is 
this goal that will actually put the Antichrist into power.  You 
can only pray for peace and voice your opinion against these 
wars.  I told My apostles that he who takes up the sword, will 
die by the sword.  This is the end for America because the one 
world people will use your own weapons against you.  When you 
see an event leading to war, know that the one world people are 
behind it.  Do not lose heart because I will defeat all of these 
evil ones and they will all be cast into hell.” 
 
Saturday, July 26, 2008: (St. Anne & St. Joachim) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you celebrate the feast of My 
Blessed Mother’s parents, St. Anne and St. Joachim.  All parents 
are given gifts in their children, but they are responsible for 
the souls of their children as well.  You should bring up your 
children in faith, teach them their prayers, bring them to Mass 
and Confession, and give them good example in your actions.  
Even if your children rebel against your teaching, continue to 
pray for them and direct them even after they leave your house.  
You also may become grandparents and again you indirectly need 
to help the grandchildren in their spiritual upbringing.  Let 
your whole family see in you the importance of having a good 
prayer life and a constant focus on Me in your life.  This life 
passes quickly, and you need to have your souls always in the 
state of grace by frequent Confession.  Encourage your children 
and grandchildren to confess their sins at least once a month.  
I know all souls have their own free will, but you have the 
responsibility at your judgment for bringing your children to 
Me.  It is up to them to accept Me, but do not give up on any 
soul, and continue to pray for them every day.” 
  
Sunday, July 27, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  the Kingdom of heaven should be 
the ultimate goal of every soul so you can be with Me forever in 
My love and peace.  I gave the people these symbols of land and 
a pearl of great value because the Kingdom of heaven is your 
great prize that you should be willing to give everything up for 
in this world in order to obtain heaven.  I alone through My 
death on the cross have made you worthy because My Blood has 
cleansed your sins from your soul.  Everything in this world is 
passing away, but eternal life with Me in heaven will be beyond 
your earthly comprehension.  In order to be saved in heaven, I 
call on My people to seek the forgiveness of your sins and 



accept Me as Lord, Master, and Savior of your soul and life.  I 
have told you before: What does it profit a person to gain the 
whole world, but lose your soul in the process?  When you love 
Me and your neighbor in all that you do, then you will be on the 
right narrow path to heaven.  When you consecrate yourself to Me 
every day, then I can mold you to be the person that I want you 
to be and you will be open to fulfill the mission that I have 
planned for your life.  Continue to seek heaven every day in 
your prayers, your good deeds, and your good example to others 
in evangelizing souls for heaven.  When you do these things, at 
your judgment I will welcome you into heaven as your reward for 
being faithful to My requests.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the simple life of living among 
nature away from the modern worldly things, is the way My people 
will be living again at My refuges.  You are so spoiled in 
America with all the food that you have in your stores, and all 
of your uses of electricity in your lives.  Missing your 
electronic entertainment devices alone will be one of your 
sufferings at My refuges.  Many of these things are difficult 
distractions from your prayer life and such distractions can 
take your focus away from Me.  If you want to prepare yourself 
for what it would be like at a refuge, just try for one day to 
avoid newspapers, TV, magazines, and computers.  Even using 
candles for light would show you how dependent you are on lights 
and electricity.  When you try to live the simple life without 
your distractions, you will see how much more time that you will 
have for Me in your prayers.  When you think of how Blessed 
Kateri had to live, ask her to help you in accepting any little 
inconveniences that you will find at your refuges.” 
 
Monday, July 28, 2008:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you all should know how much I love 
you because I chose to die on the cross so all of mankind would 
be open to heaven and salvation.  I suffered the worst torture 
of the Romans so all of you would have the opportunity to be 
saved.  Adam’s sin and the sins of all mankind for all of 
history are a weighty sum that required the price of the Son of 
God’s Blood to make atonement to My Father.  If you can 
understand this extent of My love, then you can see why coming 
to heaven will require the same love in dying to self, and 
giving your will over to My Divine Will.  I have paid the price 
for your soul, but only saints are allowed into heaven.  This 
means that your short life is directed toward trying to perfect 
your spiritual life.  This cannot be done on your own, but you 
must ask for My help and grace through the sacraments to bring 
you closer to Me in a loving relationship.  Some may suffer 
their purgatory on earth in order to be worthy for heaven.  



Others may need to be purified in purgatory before My Divine 
justice and mercy will allow them into heaven.  In addition to 
saving your own soul, you can also gain merits toward heaven by 
your loving good deeds, and reaching out to save as many souls 
as possible from going to hell.  You have understood My 
unconditional love, so now you need to show Me how much you love 
Me in your dying to self and helping others.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you messages before 
that some areas will experience flooding from constant rain 
storms, and other areas will see droughts and fires where 
rainfall will be below normal.  This pool of fresh water that 
disappeared is a sign that fresh water will become scarce in 
some areas and it will be more valuable than oil.  Having a 
supply of oil is necessary for travel, but a supply of fresh 
water is necessary for life itself, every day.  This is why 
being close to lakes and rivers of fresh water will be a more 
important in choosing where to live.  Living in arid lands or 
places that have continual fires will become less desirable as 
the availability of fresh water becomes a problem.  Your winds 
and rainstorm patterns have changed dramatically this year, and 
it will be increasingly important to see where these trends are 
leading families to live.  Pray for the discernment on where 
best to live for fresh water and available employment.” 
 
Tuesday, July 29, 2008: (St. Martha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are familiar with St. Martha in 
her use of hospitality to show her love for Me.  Serving 
people’s needs when they come into your house is a very loving 
response to show your welcome to your guests.  At other times 
you are called to work for your employer in order to provide for 
your living.  In this situation you should give your employer a 
fair day’s work for your wage.  There are some who busy 
themselves with too much work at the expense of lost time with 
their families, and even let their work interfere with time for 
Me.  It is when work is excessive and you are doing it more for 
the money than love of Me, that you let your work control you.  
When Mary listened to Me, I told Martha that Mary had chosen the 
better portion, and she will not be denied her choice.  
Adoration of Me in My Blessed Sacrament can be your better 
portion today when you can listen to Me and give Me worship and 
thanks.  Receiving Me in Holy Communion and visiting My Blessed 
Sacrament are the best ways of showing Me your love.  Helping 
others out of love is important also, but giving Me special 
attention in person can even be a better expression of your love 
for Me.  Working for Me and prayers  are very important to have 
a complete love relationship with Me and your neighbor.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this experience of My Resurrection 



is one of the most powerful moments in the history of mankind.  
Not only did I rise from the dead after three days, but it also 
represented My victory over sin and death.  Nothing could 
contain Me, even in the nature of a man because My Resurrection 
into a glorified Body is an example to all of My faithful how 
you will also be resurrected one day.  This promise of heaven 
and a reunited glorified body is what inspires your souls to do 
everything possible to be perfected through My grace in order to 
gain heaven.  When you went to My tomb in the Holy Sepulcher, 
you could still feel the residual energy from My Resurrection.  
When you look at the Shroud of Turin, you can see the effect of 
that same radiant energy as it embedded an image in the fabric 
of the Shroud.  I showed My resurrected Body to My apostles so 
they could feel the nail marks in My Body and put their hand 
into My side that was opened with a lance.  I told them to 
believe in My Resurrection and no longer doubt My reality in the 
flesh.  In the same way I want My faithful to believe in My Real 
Presence in My Eucharistic Host because I will be present with 
you to the end of time.  Believe in My love and obey My 
Commandments, and one day you will be standing with Me in heaven 
in your glorified body after your resurrection.” 
 
Wednesday, July 30, 2008: (St. John Chrysologus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been seeing more 
earthquake and volcano activity recently, but it is when they 
occur in populated areas that people could be hurt or killed.  
This vision of another massive volcano going off shows you how 
people will seek any place of safety, even in dark caves.  I had 
asked you in some previous messages to have masks for some 
coming viruses in the chemtrails.  You also could use your masks 
if a volcano should send its dusty ash over large areas.  If you 
cannot find your masks from before, then you may have to 
purchase some new ones and place them in a spot that you can 
remember to find them.  Volcanoes can spread ash thousands of 
miles away if it is sent into high atmospheric levels.  Such 
explosive eruptions could even affect your weather when the ash 
could block out the sun.  You have already seen cyclones and 
earthquakes that have caused many deaths, and there will be more 
natural disasters to come.  Pray that the people will be spared 
their lives in any future destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, part of the one world plan is to 
divide your troops and allow them to be tied down all over the 
world so they cannot defend the homeland from the one world 
people’s takeover.  Because of your bad economy, less taxes are 
being collected and your government is running large deficits.  
The costs of your war efforts in Iraq and Afghanistan are not 
even included in your budgets.  You have spent trillions of 



dollars on these wars, and they are ruining your military with 
constant tours of duty.  If there was a cost analysis of your 
wars, you would see that you cannot afford to add trillions of 
dollars of debt to your national debt.  You are destroying your 
economy and your military with useless wars that need to be 
stopped.  Your troops need to come home and let the foreign 
countries fight their own battles.  Peace is more valuable than 
the constant wars desired by the devil.  If your people cannot 
stop these wars, then you will be inviting your very demise.  
You are against the one world people who want a one world 
government, and they must destroy America so your military is 
not in their way for a takeover.  Stop paying for these wars 
which are not providing any benefit except making the rich 
richer.  Take back control of your country while you still have 
time, and pray for an end to these hostilities.” 
 
Thursday, July 31, 2008: (St. Ignatius of Loyola) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many earthquakes 
recently along your Western coastline near Los Angeles and off 
the coast of Oregon.  This is in addition to those in Japan and 
the rest of the Pacific Rim.  This increase in activity is 
another sign of the end times, and this is just the beginning.  
More severe earthquakes in California will be coming, especially 
around San Francisco which I have shown you will be falling into 
the sea.  The sinful lifestyles and the court decision of 
supporting gay marriage, as well as the pornographic movies, are 
bringing My wrath on these people.  You should be supporting 
laws protecting marriage in the family of a man and a woman, as 
I have shown you since the beginning of creation.  All other 
lifestyles of living in fornication, or homosexual acts are 
against My Sixth Commandment.  Pray for your people to repent of 
their sins, or they will see the consequences of their sins as 
did Sodom and Gomorrah.” 

Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, I have given you many messages about 
making preparations to leave your house for a safe haven refuge.  
Those, who leave their homes before martial law is declared, 
have a better chance of being protected at My refuges.  Call on 
Me at the time that I will tell you, and your guardian angel 
will lead you with a physical sign to the nearest place of 
refuge.  They will make you invisible so you would not be 
captured.  Those, who purposely stay in their homes after 
martial law, are risking the men in black who will come and take 
you off to the death camps.  Follow My directions if you wish to 
be alive at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many are wondering how thousands of 
people could be accommodated at My refuges.  I continue to tell 



you that once you arrive at a refuge, My angels will multiply 
the dwellings so everyone will have a place to stay.  You will 
see them spread over the land or built up into the air where 
land is small.  Trust in Me to provide for your needs, even as 
you will see My angel and a luminous cross at every refuge.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you all have special identification 
documents in your driver’s license, Social Security number, and 
passport.  Many of these documents are having microchips placed 
in them for security, but they allow your government to track 
where you go.  This mandatory chip in your documents is the 
first step before the authorities in your Homeland Security and 
FEMA will soon demand mandatory chips in your bodies.  It is at 
this point that you are to refuse chips in your body, even under 
pain of death, so you do not allow the evil ones to control your 
actions as a robot.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when your Congress people meet in 
secret, it is usually to hide some evil plans from the people, 
just as the one world people have secret meetings.  The one 
world people are continuing to have all of your communications 
listened to as they invade your privacy to discover who is 
against their one world order.  Secret plans are being made to 
establish martial law and to have detention centers to detain or 
kill their enemies.  Be prepared to go to your refuges when I 
give you My word to go.  My angels will protect you, so have no 
fear of these evil ones.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My little children are precious to 
Me, and I do not want to see them martyred in the coming 
cleansing of religious and patriots in the reign of the 
Antichrist.  I will give the little children under seven years 
old a special grace from their guardian angel that will make 
them invisible to the evil ones.  You have been killing many 
unborn in abortion, and some children by abuse.  Those involved 
in these killings will have to make much reparation for these 
sins of murder.  Pray for a stoppage of abortions and all 
killings as in wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evils of your day have been 
gradually getting worse, but you are so immersed in your daily 
activities that you do not realize how bad it is.  Man is 
changing My creation with all of your hybrid plants and DNA 
manipulations.  Look how evil your movies are in that it is hard 
to find those that are not ‘R’ rated and even evil portrayed in 
disguise as in Harry Potter movies.  Your human cloning, sexual 
perversions, and other sins are clouding your judgment so you do 
not even know sin when you see it.  This evil around you is the 
evil as in Noah’s day when I said that I would return.  But will 
I find any faith on the earth?” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have been advising you to join 



some local prayer groups so you could help each other in your 
prayer lives and learn who you could trust to help you in the 
tribulation time.  All of your prayer groups are going to be 
places of interim protection on your way to your final refuges.  
You can share your spiritual love and they will be thinking as 
you on how to prepare for the end times.  Pray to your angel 
that is guarding your prayer group for protection and guidance.  
These angels will be given special powers to assist your people 
in their needs.  Give thanks to Me in every meeting for watching 
over you and loving you. 


